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Airport Advisory Board Minutes 

May 15, 2013, 5:30pm 
Airport Administration Building 

8807 Airport Boulevard 
Leesburg, Florida 

 
 
Attendance:  Alun Jones 
   Jake Kertz 
   David Lewis 
   Jon VanderLey 
   Charlie Weller 
   
 
Call to Order 
 
Chairman David Lewis called the meeting to order at 5:33pm. 
 
Commissioner John Christian gave the invocation.  Chairman Lewis led the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 
 
Approval of Minutes from April 17, 2013 Meeting  
 
Chairman Lewis asked if all members had read the minutes from the April 17, 2013 
meeting.  Charlie Weller made a motion to accept the meeting minutes.  Jon 
VanderLey seconded the motion and it was approved unanimously. 
 
 
Presentation by Brainerd Helicopter 
 
Chairman Lewis said Brainerd Helicopter has put together a PowerPoint 
presentation. He believes some of the information may be beneficial for the studies 
involved in the Airport Layout Plan Update (ALPU) project.  He would like Board 
approval for the presentation to be made before the discussion.  Alun Jones made a 
motion to allow the presentation.  Jake Kertz seconded the motion and it was 
approved unanimously. 
 
Lisa Waters of Hanson Professional Services requested that the PowerPoint 
presentation be part of the official minutes of the meeting.  Chairman Lewis said he 
will make sure a copy is provided so it can be included in the minutes. 
 
Bart Brainerd of Brainerd Helicopters reviewed the PowerPoint presentation (See 
Exhibit A).   
 
After the PowerPoint presentation Chuck Brainerd noted there is a 30 minute City 
Commission Workshop scheduled for 5:00pm on May 28

th
 to discuss the lease 

policy.  He asked what policy will be discussed.  Deputy City Manager (DCM) Doug 
Drymon said the policy that will be considered is the one that was reviewed at the 
February 20

th
 AAB meeting.  Chairman Lewis asked Chuck Brainerd to get with DCM 

Drymon to discuss this matter. 
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Charlie Weller said he believes the proposed policy is flawed and is also very 
complicated.  Any policy for the airport needs to satisfy the tenants as well as ensure 
the City gets an appropriate return on investment (ROI).  It should not go to the City 
Commission in its current form.   
 
Chairman Lewis said the meeting needs to move on to the next item.  Chuck 
Brainerd said this discussion needs to continue.  It is important.  There needs to be a 
workshop on this policy.  Thirty minutes is not enough.  It needs to be an all day 
meeting at a minimum.  Chairman Lewis said the Workshop should be held as 
scheduled.  If thirty minutes is not enough, more time can be requested.   
 
Charlie Weller said this Board should make a recommendation that the lease policy 
be pulled from the May 28

th
 City Commission agenda until a sensible proposal can 

be brought forward to the Commission.  Chairman Lewis said this item should not be 
tabled to an unforeseen time.  Chuck Brainerd said there needs to be a proper 
proposal from the Airport Advisory Board.  This policy is awful.  The rent matrix must 
be changed. 
 
Charlie Weller again recommended pulling the item from the City Commission 
agenda.  He said a date should be chosen to meet and work out a lease procedure 
to bring back to the Commission.  Alun Jones said the Commission Workshop 
should not be cancelled.  He suggested having a workshop with the AAB in advance 
to work on the lease policy.  Chairman Lewis made a motion for the Airport Manager 
and Deputy City Manager to establish a date for a workshop before the next City 
Commission meeting.  Charlie Weller seconded the motion and it was approved 
unanimously. 
 
Airport Layout Plan Update Discussion 
 
Michael Moon from Hanson Professional Services said there are three boards on 
display in the conference room.  They will be left here for everyone to look over after 
the meeting.  The first board is the FAA design criteria for runways, taxiways, etc.  
The second board focuses on existing conditions at the airport.  This is very 
important.  This information must be done before the project can move to the 
forecasting phase.  He noted there are some blank spaces on the data chart where 
some items need to be recalculated due to changes such as the runway extension.  
The third board is the draft Airport Layout Plan.  Everything that is currently on the 
airport should be shown on this map.  It is a picture of how the airport looks today. 
 
Lisa Waters of Hanson Professional Services said that questions or corrections 
regarding the information on the boards (data sheet and existing layout)  and the 
draft Technical Memorandum should be passed on to Airport Operations Manager 
(AOM) Leo Treggi.  He will forward it to her.  They must have all update information 
by May 23

rd
.   

 
Lisa Waters briefly reviewed the draft Technical Memorandum (see Exhibit B).  It is a 
ten page report.  Because this is a brief ALP update, many steps required for a full 
Master Plan update can be skipped.  However, they must still meet FAA and FDOT 
requirements.   
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She noted that since the last Master Plan Update there have been 16 projects 
completed at the airport.  Several projects were pretty significant.  The next version 
of the ALP will include more detail such as building numbers and tenant information.  
She said they need input from tenants in several areas.  She asked everyone to 
review the last paragraph on page four of the Technical Memorandum for accuracy.  
She also asked that the list of primary tenants on page five be carefully reviewed.  
On page six airport operation counts are discussed.  This information is from the air 
traffic control tower so it should be correct.   If anything looks inaccurate, please let 
AOM Treggi know.  One of the most difficult areas to get accurate information on is 
fleet mix and based aircraft.  Please review the related information in table 5 on page 
seven very carefully.  It is important that the mix of aircraft is characterized as 
accurately as possible.  The number of helicopters, float planes and jets are 
especially important because that will have an Impact on the design criteria for the 
airport. 
 
The rest of the memo discusses the next steps in the process.  This is the easiest 
meeting for this project.  The next meeting will be more detailed with forecasts, 
facility requirements, and areas for aviation and non-aviation uses (airside and land 
side).  The next meeting will be June 19

th
.  She reminded everyone to get their 

information to AOM Treggi by May 23
rd

 so Hanson can input everything into their 
documents in time for the June 19

th
 meeting. 

 
Chairman Lewis suggested that AOM Treggi take the information in the Technical 
Memorandum and visit each business to request their review and update.  If you wait 
for people to come to AOM Treggi it may not happen.  Charlie Weller asked for AOM 
Treggiôs phone number.  AOM Treggi distributed business cards to those in 
attendance. 
 
Lisa Waters said their goal is to have this completed and submitted to FAA and 
FDOT by the first week of October.  There is a lot to accomplish to meet that date.  
The next report will include updates to this memorandum plus the next section which 
is forecasts and facility requirements.  One of the limits on this task when it was 
approved by FDOT was limiting the forecast to a consolidation of the Florida Aviation 
System Plan (FASP) and the FAAôs Terminal Area Forecast (TAF).   They will take a 
very close look at these numbers.  If their information shows a deviation from these 
numbers they will have to provide proof/explanation/justification as to why.  
 
Chairman Lewis asked how they will forecast traffic for Wipaire and the 141 school 
at SunAir.  Lee Webb said they can provide numbers for Wipaire.  Lisa Waters said 
those are very important factors and could affect the TAF. 
 
Chairman Lewis asked if it is possible to recover land usage from any of the 
drainage ponds.  The water goes into the lake anyway.  Charlie Weller said St. 
Johns River Water Management District dictates the number and size of ponds.  Jon 
VanderLey said the ponds are required to hold a certain amount of water before it 
goes to the lake.  Lisa Waters said they can check on that, but that issue may not be 
able to be addressed in this ALPU.  She noted that the loss of the pond would have 
to be addressed in another way. 
 
Charlie Weller said the land on the south side of the airport should be checked to 
see what is actually available for use.  It has been mentioned in the past that there 



Airport Advisory Board 
May 15, 2013 
Page 4 of 8 

 

may be some usable land over there.  Chairman Lewis said acquisition of adjacent 
land need to be looked at.  Lisa Waters said a property map update is not included 
with this scope.  That is where these issues would fall.  That will be done when the 
full blown Master Plan is done in the future.   
 
Charlie Weller asked if there is a project planned to reclaim the displaced threshold 
on RW 13.  The airport should try to reclaim that 300ô.  It would be beneficial for jet 
traffic.  However, that will require topping trees on 13, lowering power lines 441 and 
lowering the cupola on the Comcast building.   He also noted that the magnetic 
headings for the runways are somewhat off.  Runway 31 is actually 32°.  Lisa Waters 
said an approach survey was done at the end of the extension project.  They will 
look at that closely.   
 
Michael Moon asked that the list of businesses on page five be reviewed.  He asked 
that the services provided by the company be checked, not just the names.  Lisa 
Waters said they need to characterize the businesses in the best way possible.   
 
Charlie Weller said it costs about $800,000 annually to operate the airport from the 
General Fund.  That does not include matching funds for capital.  He suggested that 
the City consider selling the airport to a private owner.  The FAA can be petitioned to 
allow the sale.  The new owner would be required to operate the airport in the same 
manner.  He believes it could operate better outside of City constraints.  Dave Taisch 
asked how much the airport receives in revenue.  DCM Drymon said the airport has 
made slight gain in the last two years.  Michael Moon noted that any money 
generated by the airport must stay on the airport.   
 
Dave Taisch said the idea to sell the airport is offline if it is making money.  A 
separate Airport Authority might be a better idea.  Chairman Lewis said they have 
discussed going to an Airport Authority.  However, before that decision can be made 
they need the revenue numbers and that has never been provided.  Chairman Lewis 
asked Tim Shea and Justin Edwards to comment on the difference between the 
current AAB and an Authority.  Tim Shea said members of an Authority are 
appointed by the governor.  The City retains ownership of the airport and is the 
sponsor of record.  The budget would go through the City.  There are two types of 
Authorities ï dependent and independent.  The charter determines the type.  There 
are pros and cons to both.  Michael Moon noted that a dependent Authority is 
established by the City Commission.  An independent Authority is established by the 
State legislature.  AOM Treggi said the governor, City and County could all have the 
right to appoint Board members.  The grant process would remain the same.  Many 
airports do this to make the Board less political and separate it from government 
activity.  There is not much economic benefit.   
 
Board Secretary Pam Hester noted that part of the reason the airport has shown a 
profit recently is that the City has received more grant funding that usual through 
programs such as the ARRA.  Many projects were funded at 95% or more.  
However, in years where only FDOT grant money is received and a 20% match is 
required the airportôs profit will be much less or even nothing.  DCM Drymon said 
there are some costs related to support services for the airport that are currently 
absorbed by the City.  The ARFF station and accounting functions are two examples 
of support costs that are not paid by the airport because it is part of the General 
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Fund.  Over the years the General Fund has contributed to funding capital projects 
for the airport.  The AAB has been shown the dollar amount invested in capital.   
Chuck Brainerd said he has been trying to get information from the City.  FAA Grant 
Assurances say the airport must pay for itself.  It is not good accounting practices for 
airport money to go to the General Fund.  Money can be sloshed around there.  
Charlie Weller said he agrees that the money should not be in the General Fund.  
This violates FAA rules.   
 
Dave Taisch said he is concerned about the suggestion to privatize.  He asked if that 
would reduce the airportôs ability to get Federal funding.  He also wonders if it would 
limit input from the users.   
 
Justin Edwards said there are two issues ï the airport authority and privatization.  
The authority concept would allow the airport to operate on its own.  Privatization 
can be a private owner or an independent authority.  Based on the information he 
has heard today and over the past year about this airport, he does not believe the 
establishment of an authority is a good idea at this time.  If the airport becomes 
independent it would be solely responsible to fund itself.  It would have to cover the 
matching share of all grant funding, plus operating expenses.  If the cost of support 
services currently covered by the City is added to that the airport will be in the red.  
Dave Taisch said in that circumstance a private owner would go out of business.  
Justin Edwards said it would be hard to find a private investor.  Dave Taisch said 
that as a user privatization would be bad.  Justine Edwards said it could drive up 
fees because that company would be in the business to make money.  Charlie 
Weller said there have been private companies that bought airports and received 
State and Federal grants.  Justin Edwards again said he does not believe this is the 
right time to consider this. 
 
Project Update 
 
Michael Moon of Hanson Professional Services provided the following information on 
projects.  He said not much has changed since the last meeting. 
 
Lighting ï The design/build for this project has been completed and turned over to 
the City.  The Purchasing Department will be putting it out for bid on Monday. 
 
Rotating Beacon Analysis ï The analysis by the structural engineer was completed 
March 29

th
.  The report was finished on April 27

th
 and has been submitted to the City. 

 
ALPU ï This was reviewed in the earlier discussion. 
 
Taxiway Project ï FDOT has requested that this project be broken down into three 
Task Orders ï Taxiway A re-alignment, Taxiway extension to the property line and 
the Extension for the seaplane base.  The Task Orders for these phases have been 
submitted for review. 
 
Security Fencing Project ï This project is underway.  It is scheduled for completion 
by August 1

st
.  The change order for the gates added 30 days to the project timeline. 
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Airport Manager Update 
 
Fire Lieutenant David Richardson said he is stationed at the ARFF building.  They 
were tasked with finding a system to identify airport buildings from the ramp side of 
the airport.  There was a suggestion that an alphabetic or zone system be 
developed.  After much discussion they determined the best thing would be to simply 
add numbers identifying the regular address to the airside of each building.  They 
have a NDT monitor in the fire truck that will take them to the location based only on 
the building number and airport name.  There was also a question about the 
numbering order of gates.  They would suggest that the gates be renumbered so 
they are in order starting with gate 1 at the condo hangars and working east.   There 
will be some changes to the numbers of the gates in the middle section.  Paul 
Reason asked if the air traffic control tower has direct contact to the fire station.  Lt. 
Richardson said the tower can call the station and that is the quickest way to 
summon help during the towerôs operating hours.  Chairman Lewis noted that the 
City t-hangars are in the middle of the airport and asked how they will find that 
location.  Lt. Richardson said the dispatchers will obtain enough information for them 
to determine that is the location where they are needed.  Chuck Brainerd said the 
Board should make a motion to change the City Code to require this.  Charlie Weller 
made a motion to change the gate numbers with reflective material and to number all 
buildings with standard-sized reflective numbers on the front and back of the 
buildings.  Jon VanderLey seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.   
 
Alun Jones asked if they ever leave the airport for a call.  Lt. Richardson said the 
ARFF truck never leaves the airport.  The ladder truck at the station does respond to 
calls off the airport.  Alun Jones said the fire truck is part of the airport.  It is rarely 
used.  The ladder truck is used many times.  His point is that it is not strictly an 
airport station.  It is a dual purpose station; therefore, the airport should not have to 
pay for it.  Chairman Lewis said the airport does not pay for the station.  DCM 
verified that there is no charge to the airport for the fire station.  Alun Jones asked if 
there was ever a call for the ARFF truck.  Lt. Richardson said there was a fire in a 
large track hoe during the runway extension project.  Due to the design of that piece 
of equipment it was very similar to an aircraft fire.  He noted that just prepared a 
report for the period of 2008 ï 2012 that included 55 pages of instances at the 
airport.  It includes things like aircraft standbys, glass on runway, animals, etc.    
 
AOM Treggi gave the Board members a copy of an Excel spreadsheet showing 
expenses and revenue for the airport.  The font size is very small so he will be glad 
to e-mail a copy if needed. 
 
The air traffic control tower will remain open for the rest of the Federal fiscal year.  
The battle is not over for contract towers.  He encouraged everyone to continue to 
contact their legislators regarding this matter. 
 
The vacant lot on US 441 near the doctorôs office has been leased to Phillips Toyota 
for parking cars.  The contract calls for $1500 per month.  It is a three month term 
and then goes month-to-month if they still need to use the area.  This was a good 
opportunity to earn extra money for the airport and still allow the property to be 
marketed. 
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He encouraged everyone to send aircraft count information to him for use in the 
ALPU.  They need to get this process going.  A good count is very important. 
 
He has had discussions with the Property Appraiserôs Office regarding taxes on 
airside hangars.  They have agreed to remove the t-hangars and airside hangars 
from the tax rolls.  This will save the airport approximately $15,000 per year. 
 
With regard to the lease process, he apologizes that this has taken so long.  He 
wants everyone to know that their businesses are appreciated.  They are working to 
get the best solution that is fair for both the City and the businesses.  It is in the best 
interest of everyone to settle this issue.  He asked anyone who has an issue with the 
airport to come and talk to him.  His working hours are limited due to the part-time 
status of the position, but he is here to help. 
 
AOM Treggi said the airport budget can sometimes be confusing because it is not an 
enterprise fund.  He is working towards eventually having it set up as an enterprise 
fund.  He does feel the airport is capable of supporting itself.  He believes it will take 
about $500,000 to run the airport this year.  It will earn about $900,000.  A little over 
$300,000 should be available for capital projects.  He noted that whatever money the 
airport makes is used to cover operating and capital costs.  It may be possible to add 
some amenities this year.  He asked for patience while they go through the budget 
process. 
 
He said the City has been investing money in the airport.  Because it is not a 
separate enterprise fund it may look like it is going to other parts of the City.  The 
airport gets money from FAA, FDOT and leases.  It is important to have fair leases 
so income is available to improve the airport.  The FAA Grant Assurances say there 
must be fair and reasonable value for leases.  Since 1995 there have been many 
projects completed that cost a lot of money.  Some years the airport made money 
and some years it didnôt.  As of now the airport owes the General Fund about $5.3 
million.  They are still trying to determine how the airport will pay that back if an 
enterprise fund is established.  He will keep the Board updated on this process. 
 
Charlie Weller said the State requires the City to have an accounting system to 
segregate all airport funds.  DCM Drymon said all funds ï revenues and 
expenditures ï are accounted for.  Charlie Weller said Jim Wikstrom at FDOT should 
be contacted regarding this procedure.  The City canôt truly identify the money being 
made from the airport because it goes all over.  DCM Drymon said it does not go all 
over.  Charlie Weller said it goes into a general account and the general account 
pays different things.  It is not in a separate accounting system.  He said he sent the 
proper procedure to former CM Evans.  Chairman Lewis said he agrees with Mr. 
Weller.  FDOT suggests that the money go into a separate account that is easily 
traced for auditing purposes. 
 
Board Secretary Pam Hester said that although the airport money is under the 
General Fund, there are specific, easily identified accounts for the airport.  Each type 
of revenue and expense is tracked in a certain account number.  While this may not 
satisfy the FAA rule, everyone should understand that the airport money is not in one 
big pot with the rest of the General Fund.  It is definitely differentiated within the 
Cityôs accounting system. 
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Chairman Lewis said the report shows a sale of real estate in F 97/98 in the amount 
of $205,837.27.  It is his understanding that this should have been put in a separate 
account and FAA and FDOT should have been notified of the sale.  Charlie Weller 
noted that the property sale in FY 06/07 was the site for the Hampton Inn.  A 
procedure needs to be set up to comply with the regulations.  AOM Treggi said he 
realized this was an issue as soon as he started at the airport, and he is working to 
address it.  Setting up an enterprise fund will solve most of the concerns.   
 
Charlie Weller said building more t-hangars is a way to develop more income for the 
airport.  AOM Treggi said he would love to be able to do that.  Charlie Weller said 
grant funding is available at a rate of 80% for site preparation and 50% for hangar 
construction.  Justin Edwards noted that FDOT recently stopped funding t-hangars.   
Chuck Brainerd said during a recent meeting, Mr. Sharp told him the City should quit 
being a landlord.  The airport can lease land to a private company to build t-hangars 
and will get a better hangar.  The Cityôs first row of t-hangars is substandard and 
sub-sized.  Private industry can do it better.  If the City needs money, they should 
sell some of their resources like the hangars they already have.   
 
AOM Treggi said he is developing a marketing strategy.  Also, he noted that any 
properties bought or built using grant funds have restrictions on them with regards to 
their sale.  Charlie Weller said the current City t-hangars were built to a design 
approved by FDOT.  He noted that FDOT may have stopped funding t-hangars 
because in South Florida there is a surplus.  However, we have a waiting list so it 
may be possible for us to get a grant.  AOM Treggi said he will check on that.   There 
is currently over 30 people on the waiting list.  Charlie Weller said 22 hangars can be 
built on the site of the old tractor building.  The return on investment in todayôs 
dollars is 12%-13%.  That is how everything on the airport should be looked at.  
AOM Treggi said he is very interested in projects that benefit the airport 
economically, improve capacity and add value for the tenants.   
 
Chairman Lewis asked if a balance sheet for the airport can be provided to the 
Board on a monthly basis.  AOM Treggi said he will work on that.   
 
New Business 
 
Chairman Lewis asked the Board members and public in attendance if anyone had 
new business for discussion.  There was no new business. 
 
Adjournment 
 
Charlie Weller made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Alun Jones seconded the 
motion.  The meeting adjourned at 7:14pm. 
 
 
 
      
Chairman 
 
 
      
Secretary
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